

## An optimistic approach

**By: Matea Ceric, of Waterloo Collegiate Institute in Waterloo**

*This essay is the first place winner of the 2017 Lieutenant Governor's Climate Change Essay Challenge hosted in partnership with the Centre for International Governance Innovation.*

Over the course of its 200 year history, Canada's story has been one modelled on the ideas of innovation and overcoming hardship. Whether it has been wars, economic struggles or achieving independence, often the country has pushed for a better standard of living, for current, as well as for future generations of Canadians. Indeed, there has never been one greater moment of hardship and innovation than when the human population faced one of the greatest problems of all: climate change. The fight for a clean, green and sustainable world has, undoubtedly, presented itself as both the greatest challenge and the greatest opportunity that Canada has ever faced. However, due to several key factors, this country has, over the past fifty years, astonished the world with its ingenious new technology and daring ideas, along with its highly cooperative citizens all vying for a better world. Through rigorous efforts to use more efficient sources of power, to completely rethinking the way it lives and conducts business, Canada has demonstrated that it has reached its potential as an environmental superpower that is capable of positive change for the future. Thus, as a direct consequence of Canada's creative and bold mentality as well as its optimistic approach to the issue, this country has managed to help curb climate change for good, and this can be seen through several of its most vital efforts.

To begin, one must first mention one of the more prominent ways Canada has helped shape its image as a powerhouse for environmental change, and that is due to how it completely rethought the way it obtained its energy. Fifty years ago, Canada's main energy sources consisted of a mixture of pernicious crude oil and gas, nuclear energy, coal, and natural gas. All of this accounted for approximately one fifth of the 732 megatonnes of total carbon dioxide produced around that time.<sup>1</sup> No matter how much the energy companies claimed that their method of energy extraction was "clean" and "safe", the facts were starting to sink in: these toxic energy sources could not be viable long-term, and secondly, the health of the natural world and the communities living close to the extraction sites were at serious risk. After years of protests and petitions, the federal government decided it was time to change tactics. It began the "Project CanRenew", a nation-wide initiative designed to make the shift from the dependence on fossil fuels to a nation completely reliant on renewable sources. In essence, each province determined its most valuable natural resource. Then, over the next 15 years, using a portion of the annual 2.7 billion dollars that would otherwise be given to the fossil fuel industry, they had the task of gradually transitioning to complete renewable dependence. Vast wind farms were installed all over Canada, such as in Quebec and Nunavut, and the coastal provinces utilized new technology that Canadian scientists developed, which

---

<sup>1</sup> This figure is the total amount of carbon dioxide produced in Canada alone in the year 2014. According to the Government of Canada website, this figure is set to continue to rise in the next couple of years. Environment and Climate Change Canada, *Greenhouse Gas Emissions* <https://ec.gc.ca/indicateurs-indicators/default.asp?lang=en&n=FBF8455E-1> (accessed December 21, 2016)

harnessed the immense wave power of the oceans. It became commonplace for all homes and public institutions to have solar panels on their roofs and thousands of new jobs were created. Furthermore, there were now opportunities for more innovative and creative solutions, like using special types of anaerobic bacteria to consume trash and convert it into energy.<sup>2</sup> By deciding to make the switch from non-renewable to renewable energy sources, Canada advertently made a huge step in stopping climate change.

Not only has Canada made great progress in its energy sector, but also through conscientious changes in lifestyle, business and infrastructure. These days, a green lifestyle is second nature to Canadians who enjoy eco-smart cities, filled with green space and gardens, reliable but sustainable modes of transport, and ample opportunity to lead healthier and more purposeful lives. This transition was not an easy goal to accomplish. Just as early as a few decades ago, Canada's cities were built more for the car than for the average citizen. There was also a lack of decent organization, as towns were overrun by huge swaths of suburban land and spread over large distances. With few fast public modes of transport, travel was difficult and time-consuming. However, as people became more concerned about their health and also the health of their environment, political leaders started to take notice. In 2016, a revolutionary plan, called the "Transformational Infrastructure Plan" invested over 180 billion dollars in areas like public transit, green and social infrastructure and advancement in rural and northern communities, courtesy of the federal government. Cities were completely redesigned to become more pedestrian friendly, vibrant and sustainable. Due to this initial advancement, Canadian businesses began incorporating environmental concepts into their business models and were more respected by the citizens. For example, many zero waste restaurants popped up that used animal products created in-vitro, and instead of city lights, the streets began to use bioluminescent bacteria that did not require electricity. The transportation sector was vastly improved so that people could essentially go from one end of a city to another using nothing but bikes, elevated, aboveground and underground hydrogen trains or frictionless vehicles. The shift in the way Canadians thought about their lifestyles vastly reduced harmful methane, carbon dioxide and chemical emissions, and it demonstrated a bold and optimistic mentality in combatting climate change.

Through several of Canada's greatest achievements as well as its positive approach to climate change, it has managed to contribute its hand to curbing the global problem once and for all. By radically changing the way it fuels our homes and our economy to making large improvements to our cities and businesses, it has demonstrated its capacity in tackling this challenge along with other countries. In fact, many other countries followed in its footsteps and adopted its drive for innovation and problem-solving. Now that Canada has successfully survived the greatest challenge of this century, it is up to future generations to continue to innovate and persevere through the next steps in the Canadian as well as the human story.

---

<sup>2</sup> For more information on these bacteria, please consult the website: United States Environmental Protection Agency Turning Food Waste into Energy at the East Bay Municipal Utility District: <https://www3.epa.gov/region9/waste/features/foodtoenergy/> (accessed February 25, 2017)

**Works Cited**

"About Renewable Energy." Natural Resources Canada. Natural Resources Canada, 29 June 2016. Web. 23 Dec. 2016. <[www.nrcan.gc.ca/energy/renewable-electricity/7295](http://www.nrcan.gc.ca/energy/renewable-electricity/7295)>.

"Action on Climate Change." Government of Canada, Environment and Climate Change Canada. Government of Canada, 13 Dec. 2016. Web. 21 Dec. 2016.

<[www.climatechange.gc.ca/default.asp?lang=En&n=E18C8F2D-1](http://www.climatechange.gc.ca/default.asp?lang=En&n=E18C8F2D-1)>. "ARCHIVED - Environment and Climate Change Canada." Government of Canada.

Environment and Climate Change Canada. Government of Canada, 19 June 2013. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.ec.gc.ca/meteo-weather/default.asp?lang=En&n=774B5B53-1](http://www.ec.gc.ca/meteo-weather/default.asp?lang=En&n=774B5B53-1)>.

"Bold Climate Action." Bold Climate Action | Green Party of Canada. Green Party of Canada Fund, n.d. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.greenparty.ca/en/platform/bold-climate-action](http://www.greenparty.ca/en/platform/bold-climate-action)>.

Brown, Paul. "'Nuclear Industry in France in Crisis,' 20 Reactors Shut Down." EcoWatch. Climate News Network, 10 Nov. 2016. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.ecowatch.com/france-nuclear-power-shut-down-2086414462.html](http://www.ecowatch.com/france-nuclear-power-shut-down-2086414462.html)>.

Canada, Environment And Climate Change. "Environment and Natural Resources." Canada.ca. Government of Canada, 20 Dec. 2017. Web. 31 Feb. 2016.

<[www.canada.ca/en/services/environment.html?utm\\_campaign=environmentnaturalresources\\_20150713\\_enviro\\_naturalresources&utm\\_source=social\\_media&utm\\_medium=facebook&utm\\_content=canada.ca-environmentnaturalresources](http://www.canada.ca/en/services/environment.html?utm_campaign=environmentnaturalresources_20150713_enviro_naturalresources&utm_source=social_media&utm_medium=facebook&utm_content=canada.ca-environmentnaturalresources)>.

Canada's Oil Sands. "GHG Emissions." Canada's Oil Sands. Canada's Oil and Natural Gas Producers, n.d. Web. 23 Dec. 2016. <[www.canadasoilsands.ca/en/explore-topics/ghg-emissions](http://www.canadasoilsands.ca/en/explore-topics/ghg-emissions)>.

Cryderman, Kelly. "Oil-sands Link to Health Concerns, Report Says." The Globe and Mail. CALGARY — The Globe and Mail, 01 Apr. 2014. Web. 22 Dec. 2016. <[www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/industry-news/energy-and-resources/oil-sands-link-to-health-concerns-report-says/article17751916/](http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/industry-news/energy-and-resources/oil-sands-link-to-health-concerns-report-says/article17751916/)>.

"Dirty, Dangerous and Expensive: The Truth About Nuclear Power." PSR. Physicians for Social Responsibility, n.d. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.psr.org/resources/nuclear-power-factsheet.html](http://www.psr.org/resources/nuclear-power-factsheet.html)>.

"Energy Sources." Natural Resources Canada. Natural Resources Canada, 18 Dec. 2013. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.nrcan.gc.ca/energy/sources/12414](http://www.nrcan.gc.ca/energy/sources/12414)>.

"Environment and Climate Change Canada - Environmental Indicators - Greenhouse Gas Emissions by Economic Sector." Government of Canada, Environment and Climate Change Canada. Government of Canada, 14 Apr. 2016. Web. 21 Dec. 2016.

<[www.ec.gc.ca/indicateurs-indicators/default.asp?lang=en&n=F60DB708-1](http://www.ec.gc.ca/indicateurs-indicators/default.asp?lang=en&n=F60DB708-1)>. "Environment and Climate Change Canada - Pollution and Waste - Incineration." Government of Canada, Environment and Climate Change Canada. Government of Canada, 10 July 2015. Web. 3 Jan. 2017. <[www.ec.gc.ca/toxiques-toxics/Default.asp?lang=En&n=0D129B0A-1](http://www.ec.gc.ca/toxiques-toxics/Default.asp?lang=En&n=0D129B0A-1)>.

Environment Canada. "Canada's Emissions Trends." Canada's Emissions Trends. Environment Canada, Oct. 2013. Web. 22 Dec. 2016. <[www.ec.gc.ca/ges-ghg/985F05FB-4744-4269-8C1A-D443F8A86814/1001-Canada's%20Emissions%20Trends%202013\\_e.pdf](http://www.ec.gc.ca/ges-ghg/985F05FB-4744-4269-8C1A-D443F8A86814/1001-Canada's%20Emissions%20Trends%202013_e.pdf)>.

"Environment." Environment - Details and Analysis. The Conference Board of Canada, Jan. 2013. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.conferenceboard.ca/hcp/details/environment.aspx](http://www.conferenceboard.ca/hcp/details/environment.aspx)>.

"Environmental Impacts of Natural Gas." Union of Concerned Scientists. Union of Concerned Scientists, n.d. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.ucsusa.org/clean-energy/coal-and-other-fossil-fuels/environmental-impacts-of-natural-gas#.WGa4SoWcGP8](http://www.ucsusa.org/clean-energy/coal-and-other-fossil-fuels/environmental-impacts-of-natural-gas#.WGa4SoWcGP8)>.

"Fall Economic Statement 2016 Backgrounder: A Transformational Infrastructure Plan." Government of Canada, Department of Finance. N.p., 01 Nov. 2016. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.budget.gc.ca/fes-eea/2016/docs/themes/infrastructure-en.html](http://www.budget.gc.ca/fes-eea/2016/docs/themes/infrastructure-en.html)>.

"Five Striking Concepts for Harnessing the Sea's Power." National Geographic. National Geographic Society, 21 Feb. 2014. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[news.nationalgeographic.com/news/energy/2014/02/140220-five-striking-wave-and-tidal-energy-concepts/](http://news.nationalgeographic.com/news/energy/2014/02/140220-five-striking-wave-and-tidal-energy-concepts/)>.

Harvey, Fiona. "An Atlas of Pollution: The World in Carbon Dioxide Emissions." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media, 31 Jan. 2011. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.theguardian.com/environment/2011/jan/31/pollution-carbon-emissions](http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2011/jan/31/pollution-carbon-emissions)>.

"How Do We Turn Waste into Clean Energy." ReEnergy Holdings. ReEnergy Holdings LLC, 2011. Web. 27 Dec. 2016. <[www.reenergyholdings.com/renewable-energy/how-do-we-turn-waste-into-energy/](http://www.reenergyholdings.com/renewable-energy/how-do-we-turn-waste-into-energy/)>.

Hummel, Monte. "Environmental and Conservation Movements." The Canadian Encyclopedia. Historica Canada, 21 Feb. 2010. Web. 20 Dec. 2016. <[www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/environmental-and-conservation-movements/](http://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/environmental-and-conservation-movements/)>.

Linnit, Carol. "Canada Subsidizes the Fossil Fuel Industry by \$2.7 Billion Every Year. Where Does That Money Go?" DeSmog Canada. DeSmog Canada, 12 Nov. 2015. Web. 23 Dec. 2016. <[www.desmog.ca/2015/11/12/canada-subsidizes-fossil-fuel-industry-2-7-billion-every-year-where-does-money-go](http://www.desmog.ca/2015/11/12/canada-subsidizes-fossil-fuel-industry-2-7-billion-every-year-where-does-money-go)>.

May, Elizabeth. "Platform." Platform | Green Party of Canada. Green Party of Canada, n.d. Web.

31 Dec. 2016. <[www.greenparty.ca/en/platform](http://www.greenparty.ca/en/platform)>.

News, CBC. "A Closer Look at Canada's Nuclear Plants." CBCnews. CBC/Radio Canada, 09 Jan. 2012. Web. 20 Dec. 2016. <[www.cbc.ca/news/canada/a-closer-look-at-canada-s-nuclear-plants-1.1194756](http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/a-closer-look-at-canada-s-nuclear-plants-1.1194756)>.

"Nuclear Power in Canada." Nuclear Power in Canada - World Nuclear Association. World Nuclear Association, Nov. 2016. Web. 23 Dec. 2016. <[www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/country-profiles/countries-a-f/canada-nuclear-power.aspx](http://www.world-nuclear.org/information-library/country-profiles/countries-a-f/canada-nuclear-power.aspx)>.

Osler, Jason. "Got Mason Jars? More Grocery Stores Encourage 'bring You Own Container' Initiatives." CBCnews. CBC/Radio Canada, 06 Oct. 2016. Web. 28 Dec. 2016. <[www.cbc.ca/news/canada/grocery-stores-green-1.3792545](http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/grocery-stores-green-1.3792545)>.

Rinkesh. "Pros and Cons of Nuclear Energy." Conserve Energy Future. Conserve Energy Future, 24 Dec. 2016. Web. 27 Dec. 2016. <[www.conserve-energy-future.com/pros-and-cons-of-nuclear-energy.php](http://www.conserve-energy-future.com/pros-and-cons-of-nuclear-energy.php)>.

Rinkesh. "Waste To Energy - How to Produce Energy From Garbage and Waste." Conserve Energy Future. N.p., n.d. Web. 20 Dec. 2016. <[www.conserve-energy-future.com/waste-to-energy.php](http://www.conserve-energy-future.com/waste-to-energy.php)>.

"The Tar Sands and Climate Change." Greenpeace Canada. Greenpeace, n.d. Web. 22 Dec. 2016. <[www.greenpeace.org/canada/en/campaigns/Energy/tarsands/The-tar-sands-and-climate-change/](http://www.greenpeace.org/canada/en/campaigns/Energy/tarsands/The-tar-sands-and-climate-change/)>

ThinkProgress. "'Digesting' Food Waste Can Turn Trash Into Money." ThinkProgress.

ThinkProgress, 08 Aug. 2016. Web. 3 Jan. 2017. <[thinkprogress.org/digesting-food-waste-can-turn-trash-into-money-c5dbef269881#.k99f16z3p](http://thinkprogress.org/digesting-food-waste-can-turn-trash-into-money-c5dbef269881#.k99f16z3p)>.

Waldie, Paul. "Canada Dead Last in Ranking for Environmental Protection." The Globe and Mail. LONDON — The Globe and Mail, 18 Nov. 2013. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/canada-dead-last-in-oecd-ranking-for-environmental-protection/article15484134/](http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/canada-dead-last-in-oecd-ranking-for-environmental-protection/article15484134/)>.

"What Are Oil Sands?" Canadian Association of Petroleum Producers. Canadian Association of Petroleum Producers, n.d. Web. 21 Dec. 2016. <[www.capp.ca/canadian-oil-and-natural-gas/oil-sands/what-are-oil-sands](http://www.capp.ca/canadian-oil-and-natural-gas/oil-sands/what-are-oil-sands)>.